                                   SOUTH TANGIPAHOA PARISH PORT COMMISSION

                                              TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 8, 2011 at 12:00 Noon
                                MINUTES  PUBLIC HEARING AND REGULAR MEETING 
The Public Hearing and Regular meeting was called to order by President Mark Griggs at 12:00 noon on Tuesday,  November 8, 2011 at the office of the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission, 163 W. Hickory Street, Ponchatoula, Louisiana.

Ms. Lee Barends gave the invocation and followed with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Commissioners Present:  Don Bankston, Don Boihem, Daryl Ferrara, Mark Griggs, Parker Layrisson, and Lucas Watkins 
Commissioner Absent:  Mike Williams            
Others Present:  Patrick Dufresne, Director; Helen A. Muller, Secretary; Lee Barends, Andre Coudrain, Don Boudreaux,  Thomas E. Hunter, Michael E. Henican, Lonnie Simoneaux, Paul Hooks, Cindy Benitez with the Tangipahoa Public Relations/Action News and Media Representative Don Ellzey, The Daily Star.

All visitors in attendance were introduced and welcomed.  President Griggs announced that public comments would be welcomed throughout the meeting.
It was moved by Commissioner Layrisson and seconded by Commissioner Boihem that the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission adopt the Public Hearing agenda as presented.  Motion passed unanimously. 
Upon convening the meeting, President Griggs stated, “The Public Hearing was called for the purpose of reviewing the 2nd proposed  2011 Budget amendments and held pursuant to the authorized published notice in the Hammond Daily Star, Hammond, LA on November 4, 2011, thereby complying with the requirement of Louisiana law.”  
Bookkeeper Lee Barends with ITL Accounting was asked to present the financials for the proposed 2nd amendment to the 2011 Budget, beginning January 1, 2011.  The amendments represented a continuation of services offered by the Commission in accordance with its current plans and goals.  Presented was documentation that provided significant information on the various projects of the port in reference to its anticipated revenues and expenditures regarding the General Fund Income and the Capital Project Funds. Some changes were made due to a more detailed review of project line items. The Commission was in acceptance of the changes relative to the Port Priority Project reimbursable funds and the present 10% match for current calendar year. The Proposed 2nd Amended 2011 Budget presented showed Total Revenues as  $397,308.26 and Total Expenses as $528,458.56 with Change in Fund Balance a negative $131,150.30; a Beginning Fund Balance of  $1,329,795.95, the Net Income a negative $131,150.30 and an Ending Fund Balance of $1,198,645.65. Clarification regarding the negative amounts shown in the Change in Fund Balance was due to anticipated port projects, relative expenses and lack of anticipated revenues. She foresees no problems in the overall operating budget unless other expenses occur that are unexpected.  
President Griggs asked for public comments. Hearing no public comments or objections to the 2nd proposed amended 2011 Budget, Secretary Boihem introduced a resolution to accept and approve the proposed amendments and implement those changes to be included in the 2011 Budget as presented by Ms. Lee Barends.

It was moved by Commissioner Ferrara, seconded by Commissioner Bankston, that the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission formally approve and adopt the proposed 2nd amended 2011 Budget as presented.  Motion passed unanimously:  Yeas 6 Nays 0 Absent 1
It was moved by Commissioner Layrisson, seconded by Commissioner Watkins, that the Public Hearing be closed and that Commission move forward with its regular meeting.  Motion passed unanimously.

Immediately following the closing of the public hearing, President Griggs requested that the commission proceed with its regular meeting.
All visitors in attendance were introduced and welcomed.  President Griggs announced that public comments would be welcomed throughout the meeting.

It was moved by Commissioner Boihem and seconded by Commissioner Ferrara that the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission adopt the agenda for the, November 8th,  regular monthly meeting, as presented.  Motion passed unanimously.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
It was moved by Commissioner Watkins and seconded by Commissioner Layrisson that the South Tangipahoa Parish Port Commission adopt the minutes, as presented, of its regular meeting held on October 11, 2011.  Motion passed unanimously.

TREASURER’S REPORT:

Treasurer Watkins asked Ms. Lee Barends, bookkeeper, to present the September 2011 and October 2011 financials. She reported that the period ending September 30, 2011 showed total revenues were $25,328.73 and the total expenses were $36,282.06 leaving a negative net income of $10,953.33.  
It was moved by Commissioner Layrisson and seconded by Commissioner Boihem that the Commission approve the financials, as presented, for the period ending September 30, 2011.  Motion passed unanimously.

The financials ending October 31, 2011 showed total revenues were $106,430.32 and the total expenses were $135,424.31 leaving a negative net income $28,993.79. She also gave a brief summary in reference to the Income Statement Compared with Budget report for the period ending October, 31, 2011.  The revenues were short due to the lack of receivable payments and an increase in expenditures relative to port site improvement projects, 10% match, and engineering for future grant funding projects. 
It was moved by Commissioner Layrisson and seconded by Commissioner Ferrara that the Commission approve the financials, as presented, for the period ending October 30, 2011.  Motion passed unanimously.

Old Business: 

1.  DOTD – Port Priority State Project:  SPN 578-53-0012 (321)

     a)  Rail Spur Improvements Update
Director Patrick Dufresne gave a brief update on the Port Priority Rail Spur Improvement project.  He reported that the Project was completed and a check was received from the LA DOTD, 90% match, for the first phase of the Port Improvement Project under SPN 578-53-0012.  He also reported that the recently purchased used Trackmobile is in need of repairs. Commission Layrisson commented that the trackmobile was purchased as a courtesy and the port is not obligated to maintain it for tenant usage without receiving some compensation to help defray maintenance expenses.  Paul Hooks, equipment operator, reported that the gear box was malfunctioning causing a steering problem.  It becomes very difficult to move railcars with the trackmobile in its present condition and it would become a critical issue if the rail cars couldn’t be moved in a timely manner for the tenants’ operations.  Discussed were the following issues:  options relative to the repairs of the track mobile, estimated cost for repair, tenants’ maintenance responsibilities, on-site vs. transporting equipment for repairs, rebuilding vs. new gear, tenant contributing/sharing expenses for maintenance of equipment, legal obligations, maintenance insurance, and implementing the port’s tariff  to cover future expenditures for maintenance.
It was moved by Commissioner Layrisson and seconded by Commissioner Boihem that the Commission collect its tariff under the South Tangipahoa Parish Commission written contract with Bayou Diesel/Purus Industries, LLC, in compliance with the law, to the full extent of the contract requirements, prior to the Commission fixing the track mobile using the proposed estimated hydraulic repair cost of  $12,000 so that it won’t cause the tenants’ operation to be shut down for two or three weeks. Motion passed unanimously. 

The port director informed the Commission that the STPPC would implement its tariff on all future contracts/renewals to help defray equipment and other property maintenance expenses. 
President Griggs reported on the well water issues relative to obtaining the proper permit and certification from the Dept. of Health & Hospitals for quality potable water at the port site.  The port director reported that bid proposals from various water testing companies were received and reviewed and the lowest proposal accepted was from a private laboratory for the sum of $1,600 for water samples to submit to the LA Department of Health & Hospitals for permit and certification.  President Griggs appointed Commissioners Don Boihem and Daryl Ferrara to serve on a committee and volunteered himself to head the committee.  The purpose of the Committee is to proceed with negotiations in moving forward towards a solution to the water issues.  Once DH&H testing is completed and certification is received the Commission will be notified with further instructions/recommendations as to what type of filter is needed for meeting the DH&H laws requirements for potable water.  Lonnie Simoneaux, Purus Supervisor, gave a brief summary in reference to his involvement with the water issues and their need for potable water to blend its materials.  He reported that the Purus business is growing and plans to expand its growth in the future, requesting that the potable water matter be resolved soon to avoid having to continue trucking water in for Purus’s operation at the port facility.  It was again reiterated by the Commissioner Layrisson and the port legal advisor that the Port is not obligated to supply potable water for Purus according to the original contract. A lengthy discussion took place discussing potential cost trade offs, in fairness to both parties involved, by splitting the cost. In closing, the port director said he would forward the DH&H microbiological and chemical test to its engineer and  the negotiations committee for further evaluation for selecting the required filter which will take approximately three to four weeks for processing the testing of water samples. The test results and permit from DH&H will be reviewed to determine the type of filter that is required to provide certified potable water. 

2.  Paving Project Update
The port director reported that the 300’ ft. entrance road paving and drainage containment, Capitol Outlay Project, is now complete and reimbursement for the remaining, $15,797.00, was received from the Facility Planning & Control-LA Division of Administration.  Some of the grant funding was used for a spill containment area which is in need of minor adjustments according to the port’s tenant, Purus Industries, in reference to the short ramp for transloading cargo.  The director reported that he is waiting to hear from the parish public works department of his request for assistance in regards to drainage and site preparations for future port infrastructure associated with the recent U.S. Dept. of Transportation  TIGER grant application for future port improvements.

 3.  Invoice Payment Approval 

Treasurer Watkins presented the following invoices for the Commission review and payment approval.
         a)  Lowe’s Management Services – SPN 0012-(321) & HUD B-10)- 9/28/11- 10/29/11   Amt  $2,400
         b) PEC Inv. 10708-6 (Port Improvements) Amt. $6,560

   *    c ) M & R Resources (Inv.784-780-781-782-789-790-791-792-793) Amt.$15,610.19

         d) Nature Station – Inv.3893 & Inv.4016  Amt. $790

         e)  G.T. Michelli Co, Inc. – Inv. #115472- amt. $1,310.00

         f)  Break Point Solutions LLC- Inv. Est.# 2002- Amt. $560

        g)  All Season Lawn Care- Grass Cutting- Inv. 1162 - Amt.  $675

  * * h) URS- Bulkhead Project –Design & Engineer Amt. $5,500

        i)  Cashe Coudrain & Sandage (Services Rendered Oct.) $927.50
· M&R Resources (Agreed to hold off  receiving payment until 2012)
· Resolution amended to add additional $500 to cost of agreement
Commissioner Layrisson commented that the URS Invoice exceeded the $5,000 amount as previously approved at the October 11, 2011 meeting and as part of any motion for approval of invoices he asked that an additional $500 be included as an approved amendment to URS invoice.
It was moved by Commissioner Ferrara, seconded by Commissioner Layrisson, that the Commission approve payment on the invoices as presented by Treasurer Watkins and to include the URS invoice amendment.  Motion passed unanimously.

4.   Land Donation Update

      a)  Proposed “Cooperative Endeavor Agreement” – Octavia Partners, LLC

Michael E. Henican, Octavia Partners, LLC representative was introduced by Port Director Patrick Dufresne.  Mr. Henican discussed the donation of 100 acres adjacent to the existing port property and briefly reported on the latest changes/version to the draft copy of the Cooperative Endeavor Agreement.  Discussed were the following amendments: the current language in the draft Cooperative Endeavor Agreement; future tax advantages and reservation of the mineral rights; land survey; purpose and land usage; terms and obligation of both parties; insurance requirements, and other additional provisions in the pending agreement. In concluding, Mr. Henican reported that most of the Octavia Partners were in agreement with the proposed draft and that once the final terms and conditions were in place the agreement could be finalized at the Commission’s December meeting.
5. Prospective Tenant (s) Project Research Update
  a)  Log/Container Project

The port director reported that according to recent reports the log container shippers are experiencing multiple issues after speaking with the Port of New Orleans operations manager.  This issue has become of concern due to the time frame of shipping containers and therefore causing a delay in the client payment process.

 b) MCC Project
The Commissioner’s were informed that the MCC would probably locate their company at another location for its operations that could possibly be in Tangipahoa Parish.  The director reported that two current entities are interested in purchasing the storage tanks, surplus materials, and he is expecting to have a formal bid from them today. The port director also reported that he was contacted by a shipper who is interested in bringing in pipe from overseas for storage at the port facility and a meeting is tentatively scheduled for later in the week to discuss the inquiry.
6.  Dept of Transportation- T.I.G.E.R. Grant Application
The Commission approved a resolution allowing the Port to enter into an agreement for engineering services.URS Corp.,to complete and submit an application for the Transportation Infrastructure Grant for Economic Recovery (TIGER), a U.S. Dept. of Transportation stimulus package application that the Port is able to apply for as a rural economically distressed area and, as a result, qualifies for a no-match funding.  There was some confusion/disconnect involving the governmental website/user-name/password registration instructions for the electronic submission which asked for the data that was forwarded to meet the deadline of 10/31/11.   However, the port director informed the Commissioners that the application is now in the hands of the U.S.Department of Transportation and the TIGER Grant officials. The Twelve-Million Dollar request is for future port infrastructure including rail improvements, container lay down storage area, building improvements, and operations equipment. It is designed to stimulate economic growth by creating jobs through construction improvements at the Port Manchac facility. 
Mr. Thomas E. Hunter, URS representative, apologized for the error/confusion and gave a brief summary on URS history and experience with small ports and its association with numerous grant applications for various entities. Also discussed were the contributions of the long-term growth; anticipated revenue to be generated through the implementation of port improvements; Cooperative Endeavor Agreement with the Port of New Orleans, CN Railroad, New Orleans Public Belt and Tangipahoa Parish community; and results of cost – benefit analysis. In addition, he mentioned that the deadline for the Port Priority Application to the LA DOTD is December 1, 2011 and that some of the information from the TIGER grant application could be utilized in the LA DOTD Port Priority application. Other documentation that would be needed is a letter of commitment and support for the grant application Project. Associated Terminals plans to submit a letter of intent in support of a pending project to trans-load bulk and containerized cargo at the terminal. The letter of intent from the company will indicate that a conveyor system, container stocking equipment, and a new Trackmobile will be required to proceed with the projected shipments.  As a result, the Port will be requesting the new infrastructure within the Port Priority Application that must be submitted by December 1st, 2011 in order to receive initial approval in the 2012 legistative session.
It was moved by Commissioner Boihem, seconded by Commissioner Ferrara, that the Commission authorize its Executive Director, Patrick J. Dufresne, to enter into negotiations with URS Corporation, for Consulting and Professional Services in regards to the LA Department of Transportation Port Priority Application in order to meet the approaching deadline of December 1, 2011 for submitting an application for funding for port improvements and operation equipment . Motion passed unanimously.
NEW BUSINESS:
1.   Approval of Proposed 2012 Budget for Public Hearing

Treasurer Watkins asked Ms. Lee Barends, bookkeeper, to present a prepared proposed budget for fiscal year 2012, beginning January 1, 2012 for the Commissioners’ review and approval for the Public Hearing to be held on December 13, 2011. Ms. Barends provided details on the budgeted line items in question pertaining to Port Priority and Capital Outlay projects.  Discussed were modifications in regard to future port improvements.  The Commissioners agreed to table further discussion at this time and have the financial committee meet to review in detail each budgeted line item.
It was moved by Commissioner Boihem and seconded by Commissioner Ferrara that the Commission approve tabling the 2012 Proposed Budget discussion and present the Budget for 2012 prior to the Public Hearing scheduled for December 13, 2011 at noon. Motion passed unanimously.
2.   Notice of Public Hearing 

It was moved by Commissioner Boihem and seconded by Commissioner Ferrara that the Commission authorize its official journal, the Hammond Daily Star to publish the Public Hearing Notice, three times, in accordance to the required Louisiana Law.  Motion passed Yeas 6; Nays 0  Absent 1

It was moved by Commissioner Boihem, seconded by Commission Watkins, that the Commission adjourned its meeting.   Motion passed unanimously.  

Adjourned at approximately 1:35 p.m.

                                                                                                         Don Boihem, Secretary

